
I. HISTORY 
 
Wasco County derives its name from the Wasco tribe of Indians. These early 
Indians were attracted by the abundance of the Columbia River fishing 
grounds. Indians existed continuously in this area from 10,000 B.C., until 
the 1800's. 
 
In 1805, Meriwether Lewis and William Clark became the first white men to 
enter the region. Fur trappers, traders, and other expeditions also had 
occasion to pass through the area in the early 1800's. The first white 
people to settle permanently in Wasco County were the missionaries in 
1838. A survey of lands in eastern Oregon was made by John Fremont of the 
Army Engineers in 1843. Little was known about rural Wasco County before 
this time. 
 
Overland migrations on the Oregon Trail began in the 1840's. These large 
migrations greatly increased the populations of Oregon, which had been 
inhabited by only a few traders, trappers, and missionaries. At The 
Dalles, a natural barrier was created by the cliffs of the Columbia Gorge. 
From The Dalles, the travelers were forced to raft the treacherous 
Columbia River, or go inland across the Cascade Mountains. The Barlow Road 
was established as the route over the mountain range. During the late 
1840's and 1850's, thousands of immigrants used this road. 
 
The county of Wasco was organized by the territorial legislature in 1854. 
This 250,000 square mile county was the largest ever established in the 
United States. It included all the land between the Cascade and Rocky 
Mountains, south of the Columbia River and north of the California-Nevada 
borders. Wasco County was reduced in 1859 to the land in Oregon east of 
the Cascades. The county was eventually broken into the eighteen counties 
which now exist. 
 
The discovery of gold in the 1860's in eastern Oregon and Idaho attracted 
prospectors. This influx of people created a market for cattle and sheep. 
The grasses of the county were conducive to cattle and sheep production. 
Gradually, the range operations gave way to wheat farming. Wheat 
production began when wheat seed accidentally got mixed with other seeds 
in a field near Dufur. Today, wheat is a major product of Wasco County. 
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The fruit industry began production in Mill Creek Valley; the first fruit 
being shipped in 1890. The lower valley bottoms south of The Dalles and 
Mosier became productive fruit districts. By 1897, about 6,000 acres of 
land were in orchard use. The success of the area as a fruit district-
inspired numerous land development schemes at the 'turn of the century. 
Subdivisions were platted and sold to eastern purchasers as prime orchard 
lots. Numerous old plats on record at the County Courthouse evidence the 
enthusiasm generated for these projects. The most extensive development of 
the time was the town of Ortley. At one time, this town contained over 300 
residents and a developed commercial district. 
 
The early 1900's saw the coming of the railroad. A major line up the 
Columbia and extensions into the forests of Western Wasco County and 



south along the Deschutes River allowed the forest industry to become an 
important part of the local economy. In addition, equipment and agricul-
tural produce was also more easily transported. 
 
The mid-1900's was an era of large government dam projects. Over 4,000 
people were employed at the height of construction in the 1960's.  
This number was greatly reduced upon completion of The Dalles Dam. 
Approximately 150 people are employed at The Dalles and John Day Dams 
at present. Many of them reside in The Dalles and other parts of Wasco 
County. 
 


